XXIX.
Of
Citizenship

Christian

I believe that the citizenship of the born-again believer is
in the kingdom of God. This kingdom is not an earthly kingdom,
rather it is a spiritual kingdom that is greater than any and
all nations, states and governmental authorities of this
world. Indeed, all authorities are less than the authority of
kingdom of God. As such, the believers only responsibility is
to the kingdom of God. In this, the LORD God has commanded the
believer to be obedient to the laws of the earthly authorities
and to serve them to the extent that it is not contrary to
their service to the LORD. Since all earthly authorities are
raised up and empowered by the LORD God, it is the believer’s
responsibility to uphold that authority and be loyal to it
within the limits of the Scripture. The believer’s service as
a citizen is defined and set by the Scripture and the specific
call of God. The child of God is to be ever mindful that all
earthly nations and authorities are strictly temporal, and
will cease to exist when the Kingdom of Christ is established.
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Scriptures:
Wherefore remember, that ye being in time past Gentiles in the
flesh, who are called Uncircumcision by that which is called
the Circumcision in the flesh made by hands; That at that time
ye were without Christ, being aliens from the commonwealth of
Israel, and strangers from the covenants of promise, having no
hope, and without God in the world: But now in Christ Jesus ye

who sometimes were far off are made nigh by the blood of
Christ. For he is our peace, who hath made both one, and hath
broken down the middle wall of partition between us; Having
abolished in his flesh the enmity, even the law of
commandments contained in ordinances; for to make in himself
of twain one new man, so making peace; And that he might
reconcile both unto God in one body by the cross, having slain
the enmity thereby: And came and preached peace to you which
were afar off, and to them that were nigh. For through him we
both have access by one Spirit unto the Father. Now therefore
ye are no more strangers and foreigners, but fellowcitizens
with the saints, and of the household of God; And are built
upon the foundation of the apostles and prophets, Jesus Christ
himself being the chief corner stone; In whom all the building
fitly framed together groweth unto an holy temple in the Lord:
In whom ye also are builded together for an habitation of God
through the Spirit. (Ephesians 2:11-21)
These all died in faith, not having received the promises, but
having seen them afar off, and were persuaded of them, and
embraced them, and confessed that they were strangers and
pilgrims on the earth. For they that say such things declare
plainly that they seek a country. And truly, if they had been
mindful of that country from whence they came out, they might
have had opportunity to have returned. But now they desire a
better country, that is, an heavenly: wherefore God is not
ashamed to be called their God: for he hath prepared for them
a city. (Hebrews 11:13-16)
Why do the heathen rage, and the people imagine a vain thing?
The kings of the earth set themselves, and the rulers take
counsel together, against the LORD, and against his anointed,
saying, Let us break their bands asunder, and cast away their
cords from us. He that sitteth in the heavens shall laugh: the
Lord shall have them in derision. Then shall he speak unto
them in his wrath, and vex them in his sore displeasure. Yet
have I set my king upon my holy hill of Zion.
I will declare the decree: the LORD hath said unto me, Thou
art my Son; this day have I begotten thee. Ask of me, and I
shall give thee the heathen for thine inheritance, and the

uttermost parts of the earth for thy possession. Thou shalt
break them with a rod of iron; thou shalt dash them in pieces
like a potter’s vessel.
Be wise now therefore, O ye kings: be instructed, ye judges of
the earth. Serve the LORD with fear, and rejoice with
trembling. Kiss the Son, lest he be angry, and ye perish from
the way, when his wrath is kindled but a little. Blessed are
all they that put their trust in him. (Psalm 2)
When the Son of man shall come in his glory, and all the holy
angels with him, then shall he sit upon the throne of his
glory: And before him shall be gathered all nations: and he
shall separate them one from another, as a shepherd divideth
his sheep from the goats: And he shall set the sheep on his
right hand, but the goats on the left. (Matthew 25:31-33)
And at the end of the days I Nebuchadnezzar lifted up mine
eyes unto heaven, and mine understanding returned unto me, and
I blessed the most High, and I praised and honoured him that
liveth for ever, whose dominion is an everlasting dominion,
and his kingdom is from generation to generation: And all the
inhabitants of the earth are reputed as nothing: and he doeth
according to his will in the army of heaven, and among the
inhabitants of the earth: and none can stay his hand, or say
unto him, What doest thou? At the same time my reason returned
unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, mine honour and
brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords
sought unto me; and I was established in my kingdom, and
excellent majesty was added unto me. Now I Nebuchadnezzar
praise and extol and honour the King of heaven, all whose
works are truth, and his ways judgment: and those that walk in
pride he is able to abase. (Daniel 4:34-37)
Then said Daniel to Melzar, whom the prince of the eunuchs had
set over Daniel, Hananiah, Mishael, and Azariah, Prove thy
servants, I beseech thee, ten days; and let them give us pulse
to eat, and water to drink. Then let our countenances be
looked upon before thee, and the countenance of the children

that eat of the portion of the king’s meat: and as thou seest,
deal with thy servants. So he consented to them in this
matter, and proved them ten days. And at the end of ten days
their countenances appeared fairer and fatter in flesh than
all the children which did eat the portion of the king’s meat.
Thus Melzar took away the portion of their meat, and the wine
that they should drink; and gave them pulse.
As for these four children, God gave them knowledge and skill
in all learning and wisdom: and Daniel had understanding in
all visions and dreams. Now at the end of the days that the
king had said he should bring them in, then the prince of the
eunuchs brought them in before Nebuchadnezzar. And the king
communed with them; and among them all was found none like
Daniel, Hananiah, Mishael, and Azariah: therefore stood they
before the king. And in all matters of wisdom and
understanding, that the king enquired of them, he found them
ten times better than all the magicians and astrologers that
were in all his realm. And Daniel continued even unto the
first year of king Cyrus. (Daniel 1:11-21)
Then Nebuchadnezzar in his rage and fury commanded to bring
Shadrach, Meshach, and Abednego. Then they brought these men
before the king. Nebuchadnezzar spake and said unto them, Is
it true, O Shadrach, Meshach, and Abednego, do not ye serve my
gods, nor worship the golden image which I have set up? Now if
ye be ready that at what time ye hear the sound of the cornet,
flute, harp, sackbut, psaltery, and dulcimer, and all kinds of
musick, ye fall down and worship the image which I have made;
well: but if ye worship not, ye shall be cast the same hour
into the midst of a burning fiery furnace; and who is that God
that shall deliver you out of my hands? Shadrach, Meshach, and
Abednego, answered and said to the king, O Nebuchadnezzar, we
are not careful to answer thee in this matter. If it be so,
our God whom we serve is able to deliver us from the burning
fiery furnace, and he will deliver us out of thine hand, O
king. But if not, be it known unto thee, O king, that we will
not serve thy gods, nor worship the golden image which thou

hast set up. (Daniel 3:13-18)
Then these presidents and princes assembled together to the
king, and said thus unto him, King Darius, live for ever. All
the presidents of the kingdom, the governors, and the princes,
the counsellors, and the captains, have consulted together to
establish a royal statute, and to make a firm decree, that
whosoever shall ask a petition of any God or man for thirty
days, save of thee, O king, he shall be cast into the den of
lions. Now, O king, establish the decree, and sign the
writing, that it be not changed, according to the law of the
Medes and Persians, which altereth not. Wherefore king Darius
signed the writing and the decree. Now when Daniel knew that
the writing was signed, he went into his house; and his
windows being open in his chamber toward Jerusalem, he kneeled
upon his knees three times a day, and prayed, and gave thanks
before his God, as he did aforetime. (Daniel 6:6-10)
And as they cried out, and cast off their clothes, and threw
dust into the air, The chief captain commanded him to be
brought into the castle, and bade that he should be examined
by scourging; that he might know wherefore they cried so
against him. And as they bound him with thongs, Paul said unto
the centurion that stood by, Is it lawful for you to scourge a
man that is a Roman, and uncondemned? When the centurion heard
that, he went and told the chief captain, saying, Take heed
what thou doest: for this man is a Roman. Then the chief
captain came, and said unto him, Tell me, art thou a Roman? He
said, Yea. And the chief captain answered, With a great sum
obtained I this freedom. And Paul said, But I was free born.
Then straightway they departed from him which should have
examined him: and the chief captain also was afraid, after he
knew that he was a Roman, and because he had bound him. (Acts
22:23-29)
But Festus, willing to do the Jews a pleasure, answered Paul,
and said, Wilt thou go up to Jerusalem, and there be judged of
these things before me? Then said Paul, I stand at Caesar’s

judgment seat, where I ought to be judged: to the Jews have I
done no wrong, as thou very well knowest. For if I be an
offender, or have committed any thing worthy of death, I
refuse not to die: but if there be none of these things
whereof these accuse me, no man may deliver me unto them. I
appeal unto Caesar. (Acts 25:9-11)
But when they had commanded them to go aside out of the
council, they conferred among themselves, Saying, What shall
we do to these men? for that indeed a notable miracle hath
been done by them is manifest to all them that dwell in
Jerusalem; and we cannot deny it. But that it spread no
further among the people, let us straitly threaten them, that
they speak henceforth to no man in this name. And they called
them, and commanded them not to speak at all nor teach in the
name of Jesus. But Peter and John answered and said unto them,
Whether it be right in the sight of God to hearken unto you
more than unto God, judge ye. For we cannot but speak the
things which we have seen and heard. (Acts 4:15-20)
Then went the captain with the officers, and brought them
without violence: for they feared the people, lest they should
have been stoned. And when they had brought them, they set
them before the council: and the high priest asked them,
Saying, Did not we straitly command you that ye should not
teach in this name? and, behold, ye have filled Jerusalem with
your doctrine, and intend to bring this man’s blood upon us.
Then Peter and the other apostles answered and said, We ought
to obey God rather than men. (Acts 5:26-29)
Shall even he that hateth right govern? and wilt thou condemn
him that is most just? Is it fit to say to a king, Thou art
wicked? and to princes, Ye are ungodly? (Job 34:17-18)
My son, fear thou the LORD and the king: and meddle not with
them that are given to change: For their calamity shall rise
suddenly; and who knoweth the ruin of them both? (Proverbs
24:21-22)

Let every soul be subject unto the higher powers. For there is
no power but of God: the powers that be are ordained of God.
Whosoever therefore resisteth the power, resisteth the
ordinance of God: and they that resist shall receive to
themselves damnation. For rulers are not a terror to good
works, but to the evil. Wilt thou then not be afraid of the
power? do that which is good, and thou shalt have praise of
the same: For he is the minister of God to thee for good. But
if thou do that which is evil, be afraid; for he beareth not
the sword in vain: for he is the minister of God, a revenger
to execute wrath upon him that doeth evil. Wherefore ye must
needs be subject, not only for wrath, but also for conscience
sake. For for this cause pay ye tribute also: for they are
God’s ministers, attending continually upon this very thing.
Render therefore to all their dues: tribute to whom tribute is
due; custom to whom custom; fear to whom fear; honour to whom
honour. (Romans 13:1-7)
I exhort therefore, that, first of all, supplications,
prayers, intercessions, and giving of thanks, be made for all
men; For kings, and for all that are in authority; that we may
lead a quiet and peaceable life in all godliness and honesty.
For this is good and acceptable in the sight of God our
Saviour; Who will have all men to be saved, and to come unto
the knowledge of the truth. (I Timothy 2:1-4)
Submit yourselves to every ordinance of man for the Lord’s
sake: whether it be to the king, as supreme; Or unto
governors, as unto them that are sent by him for the
punishment of evildoers, and for the praise of them that do
well. For so is the will of God, that with well doing ye may
put to silence the ignorance of foolish men: As free, and not
using your liberty for a cloke of maliciousness, but as the
servants of God. Honour all men. Love the brotherhood. Fear
God. Honour the king. Servants, be subject to your masters
with all fear; not only to the good and gentle, but also to
the froward. (I Peter 2:13-18)

